
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, June 4th, 2019.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 

George Kimmerling, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




Michael Cunningham, Town Attorney 




Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF MAY 7, 2019
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’d like to have someone make a motion to adopt the minutes from last month.
So moved, seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question I know you sent them. I didn’t read them. I’ll go along with them. Did anybody else…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I don’t think I saw them.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the minutes were not in your packets but I did email them but you can hold off on adopting them if you’d prefer. Because you definitely didn’t get a hard copy so I can print out a hard copy and give it to you and you can just adopt them at the next meeting if you want.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if that’s what everybody would like, that’s fine. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I saw it on the email but it got lost.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated then we’ll hold off on that.



*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated tonight we have a couple of changes to the agenda. We have PB9-99 where we are being asked to provide a 90-day time extension. We have a second one, another application, PB2018-13; A Rising Star Children’s Academy. They are seeking to make some modifications to the original approved site plan. They will be coming later on in the agenda. Can I have somebody please make a motion to adopt these things?
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE

PB 14-13    a.
Letter dated May 10, 2019 from Manan Joshi of Acadia Cortlandt Crossing, LLC requesting a reduction in the bond amounts for the Cortlandt Crossing project located on Cortlandt Boulevard.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 14-19 reducing the bond to $279,000.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

PB 2018-5  b.
Letter dated May 10, 2019 from Heike Schneider, R.A. requesting Planning Board approval for the outdoor display and sale of merchandise at the Ace Hardware Store at 3120 Lexington Avenue.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well we need to talk about it.

Ms. Heike Schneider introduced herself and stated I’m here for 3120 Lexington Avenue. We would like to get your approval for limited merchandise display on the front lawn but also on the existing loading dock. As per code we are allowed 10% of the retail space which would amount to about 600 square feet. We’re proposing about 300 square feet on the loading dock and the other 300 square feet in front of the building on the lawn. I do have a couple of pictures because we staged some of the display just to see what it would look like. The idea is really to just display during the day and then bring it back into the building at the end of the business day. It would not be used as additional retail space but really just to display what can be bought at Ace Hardware. It would help the store to get going because people don’t really know yet what they can buy here. 

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and this is on the grass between the store and the road?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded yes it is.

Mr. Robert Foley asked that’s Lexington at the top. This is your parking lot.

Ms. Heike Schneider responded exactly, yes. The curve is really where you’re coming in, it’s the driveway and then to the left, so straight ahead is where the handicap parking is and if you go straight you’re right in front of the short side of the building.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and it ends well before the tree line?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded the display? Yes it does. It would just be on the lawn. Like I said, since we’re bringing it back into the building, the lawn would not be damaged. It’s really just to demonstrate what can be bought. It would really just be seasonal merchandise.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked by seasonal, you mean summer? You’ll put Christmas trees there in the winter? That’s seasonal.

Ms. Heike Schneider responded I don’t think so. Maybe a Santa Claus.

Mr. Michael Preziosi asked Heike, can you clarify if the outdoor display is within the entrance to the site and along the right-of-way or interior to the site on the lawn area?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded which right-of-way? Are you talking about the DOT land and our property or – because…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I just want to make clear that the front portion of the site is town right-of-way, Lexington, and it’s typically not the best location to put outdoor merchandise displays that can impact sight lines, exiting and entering vehicles and also introduce pedestrian traffic to the entrance to the site. We would be more inclined to see outdoor displays interior to the site wholly located within the property not within the right-of-way.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated I had discussed that with Jack, the owner, and he agrees. If people are pulling in or out you don’t want to obstruct the view so that’s definitely going to be a concern.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I think, according to that plan there where it’s highlighted in yellow, is that where you are proposing the outdoor storage?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded I personally would like to bring it closer like what I’m showing here.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because I think the photographs – here’s the curved entryway…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated the photos are showing it within the right-of-way.

Ms. Heike Schneider responded they’re showing it closer to the road, absolute.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it might be a problem. 

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that’s the town right-of-way so we wouldn’t permit any storage within the right-of-way.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated I was not there during the staging. I just got the pictures but I will definitely make sure that we’re bringing it a little closer to the building, although if we’re putting it right in front of the building it’s harder to see. So I guess we have to really weigh that you can still get in and out without obstruction but when you’re driving by you should be able to see what can be bought. I’d say in between is probably the best place for it.
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I’m just forewarning, it’s going to be extremely tough to convince myself or staff to allow material to be stored in the right-of-way.

Ms. Heike Schneider responded no absolutely. No I get that. I had told Jack that actually. We’ll make sure that it’s not on DOT land but on our…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if it’s not in the right-of-way, according to that map, the closest it could get would be handicap space number two more or less.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that’s long dash short dash line is the property line. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you were thinking of way out here and you’d have to put it way back in here.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated I would like to get the approval to put it basically just right below our line, our property line.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated which is relatively close of where the yellow highlighted area is.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated exactly but it would be – I guess I should have put the line, the highlighted part lower because I do think, given the pictures, if you look at the pictures.

Mr. Robert Foley asked can you throw the picture up again? There’s a slope there.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated it should basically be where the curve is.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that’s the right-of-way.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated not in the curve but I’m saying where basically – the curve is towards the, leading into – really right below our property line. Let me just show this here…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated it doesn’t do me any favors. Just go back into…

Ms. Heike Schneider stated here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s the right-of-way.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated I know it is. That’s why I wanted to clarify with you because I think – like I said, going through all the motions here is that we do want people to see it. If we have to put it right next to the building it’s going to be difficult when you drive by to see what’s…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I understand but you’re proposing to locate freestanding material within the town right-of-way as opposed to your property, there’s accessibility issues and liability issues so we’re not comfortable approving outdoor storage on plans not owned by the applicant so-to-speak.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated we’re also maintaining that part, right and they’re bringing it back in at night so it’s not like – if it’s not possible then we’ll have to work around it but…

Mr. Robert Foley asked how wide is the right-of-way Mike, 50?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded it depends upon the surveyed location. There’s no set right-of-way.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked can you go back to the other map that you just had up Chris? That one. Where is the road on this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded if that’s the right-of-way line, you see the cursor moving? That’s the right-of-way line. The road’s out here. But on the photograph you’d have to go almost all the way back there.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated exactly. I know.
Mr. Chris Kehoe continued to be out of our right-of-way which is where I think Mike is saying he wants it in which the applicant is saying that it doesn’t do them as much good to put it all the way back there.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated basically where I would like to see it is where, you see that swale? The swale -- basically on the right side of the swale which is just below our property line basically. So this way you could also see it but it would still have, I think, a very good distance from the road without being an obstruction.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I think the threshold question the board is going to answer tonight is whether or not they’re accepting outdoor displays within the purview of the ordinance 600 square feet or 10% of the retail space then refer it back to staff for us to work out the specifics of where it’s able to be located and then come back with the revised plan showing the outdoor staging areas.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked we’re sure that when we look at those cars that they’re not in the right-of-way.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we got through that with them all the time and remove vehicles from the planting beds and all that good stuff. Yes.

Ms. Heike Schneider asked may I ask a question? So since it is really important that we get a decision soon because now is the time to sell lawnmowers. If the only possibly for me to get an approval is to really keep it on our land then that’s what we have to do. We can’t wait another month. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked can we leave it up to you guys to figure this out?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded there’s other issues about occupancy. If you’re having outdoor displays and sales, that increases the occupancy loading calculations. There’s also accessibility issues. To have merchandise sales on the lawn area that’s not necessarily accessible. There are parameters that we need to review and discuss with the applicant and the architect. It’s not a cut-and-clear items on the lawn area.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked you’re allowed to have 10% in outdoor storage and you’re saying that’s not taking into account when we do approvals in terms of traffic and parking?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded we’re looking more along the lines of occupancy because it’s more retail space for the facility. You add that 6,000 plus the 600. Make sure they’re occupancy requirements with the uniform and then you also have issues with accessibility. How can a person access and shop? We usually…
Ms. Heike Schneider stated excuse me. I would like to clarify one thing. I said we are bringing all of the merchandise back into the building which means we are not expanding the retail space because we need the space in the building. It will be clear every evening, the lawn will be looking like the picture on the left here. 

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I think you can refer it back and we’ll work out specifics.

Mr. Robert Foley asked if we give an approval it wouldn’t be until the end of July?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded that’s kind of late.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated this is June. We just received this. It’s not unreasonable to ask our staff to look at this and make comments appropriately. We can’t just vote on it tonight because what I hear is that what you’re proposing is not allowed. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it is allowed the question is where.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated it’s not allowed where you’re placing it.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we could approve it conditionally with…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated you can. I was not aware until the discussion and looking at the photographs that it was being proposed within the town’s right-of-way. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right, but I’m saying we can approve it conditionally and allow you guys to work it out because our next meeting is a long way off. That’s unusual also.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated you can set the parameters not to exceed 10% of the retail space as per the code and subject the approval of myself and our department staff. And if we feel that those conditions are met…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I would support that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you said only half of the 600 square feet would be down on the grass area?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded yes, 300; 30 x 10 which would probably be about 8 lawnmowers.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, we’re going to let staff decide exactly where you can put these.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated I’m happy to agree if this is – if it would get me an approval tonight I would be happy to agree that we just keep it on our land. Like I said, lawnmowers are being sold right now. If we have to wait another two months then it’s a moot point. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we’re not suggesting that but we’re just suggesting you work with staff over the next week or so to get it worked out.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated absolutely. I’m happy to do that. 

Mr. George Kimmerling asked can I ask, where’s the septic located? Is this the septic?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded yes it is. Basically it’s fairly close to that box that you see there. If you look at the picture, the picture is actually going to clarify it better. It’s near the box. You see that orange box?
Mr. George Kimmerling asked you can put the stuff on top of the septic field right?

Ms. Heike Schneider responded we could since it’s really just during the day. Yes you could still display it on that area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but just to be clear, I guess what you’re saying is you’re approving it subject to Mike. If Mike and the applicant can’t work it out, if he’s saying stuff then you’ll have to come back to the board but the hope is that you don’t have to come back to the board.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated yes, I’m happy to work it out with Mike and I’m happy to follow your advice.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated you could still fall back to the fallback position which is off the town land.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’ll work with Heike offline and come up with a reasonable location for outdoor storage subject to the material being brought into the building every night, daily and that nothing’s left overnight or located within the right-of-way.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this by motion subject to conditions being met by the applicant that staff will set.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley asked does the word conditional have to be in there from a technical standpoint or just approving…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but he said subject to.

Mr. Robert Foley asked subject to covers it?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated just on the record, I’m not going to support this because I think more time is required to do this properly and I don’t think this project should go through just because the applicant to think about this in June and this is the time to sell mowers. You should have thought about it earlier and come in front of us in preparation for the season not in the season. So I’m going to vote against.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated I would echo my colleague’s remarks there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re not either?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated now you vote.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated could I clarify one thing? I don’t think it was clear to my client that displaying what they’re selling on their land during the day is subject to approval. They did not know that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’m not taking exception to what you’re saying but I sort of am because we told Mr. Ahearn numerous times that going through this process he should delineate an area for outdoor storage because we expected this and he said: “ I don’t need it. I don’t need it. I don’t need it.” We asked him five times.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated but there’s a difference between storage and displaying. He doesn’t want to store anything outside.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s called outdoor sales and storage. 

Ms. Heike Schneider stated yes but he really has – I know there have been some arguments in the past but he has very high standards when it comes to having stuff lying around. It’s not what we’re talking about. It’s not storage.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we did just say at the work session that the place looks great. We’re not arguing about that.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’re willing to work with them. A few of the board members have their objections but we just want to make it clear that if there’s going to be outdoor seasonal displays, first the fall and winter, now is the time to get that in to approve instead of December/January.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated don’t come in November asking for Christmas trees. Mr. Kimmerling; no, Mr. Rothfeder; yes, Mr. Kessler; yes, Ms. Taylor; yes, Mr. Bianchi; no, Mr. Daly; yes, Mr. Foley; yes. Motion carries 5 to 2.
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’ll be in touch to set up a meeting to discuss location.

Ms. Heike Schneider stated okay, thank you.
PB 16-99    c.
Letter dated May 15, 2019 from Eugene Peterson, General Manager, Hollowbrook Golf Club regarding proposed modifications to the Monitoring Protocol for the Hollowbrook Golf Club.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did get a letter from Mr. Peterson discussing some problems with one of the pest management pesticides. There is also a report that just came in tonight which we can’t approve obviously because it just came in tonight. So what we’re going to do is obviously receive and file the letter about the pesticide and we’ll talk about the other thing, the report that – I think it’s called a risk assessment for new pesticides. We can talk about that in July when we meet again.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we received and file and during the next period that we’ll be reviewing this memo.

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not sure I understood what you said.

Mr. Robert Foley stated we’re receiving and filing the…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the letter.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated the letter was in response to the 2018 water quality report indicating that there was some detections in the pesticide/herbicide application rates; nothing beyond the permissible maximum permissible exposure but it just clarifies why that event occurred and then the Hollowbrook Golf course is now requesting modification to their turf management risk assessment protocols for pesticide use. And that will be discussed in full detail in July.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

PB 9-99
c. Furnace Dock Inc. - Letter dated May 22nd from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting a 90-day time extension for this project.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 16-19 granting the 90-day time extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

PB 2018-13 d.
Application of A Rising Star Children’s Center, for the property of the First Hebrew Congregation, for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a licensed day care center in an existing building located on a 3.7 acre parcel of property at 52 Scenic Drive as shown on a drawing entitled “ARSA, LLC Site Location, Site Plan and Bulk Regulations” prepared by Mark Steven Olson, R.A. dated June 25, 2018.

Ms. Loretta Taylor There are a couple of things that have to be done, mostly regarding trees. I believe we are going to refer that back to you guys.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated the applicant had requested some minor modifications to their previously approved site plan. Rather than just perform the work they wanted to inform the board, which we’re grateful and appreciative of and we’ll be meeting with them on site later this week to discuss the minor modifications. We’re requesting at this time the discretion be given to myself to go out there, meet with them and determine the level of the changes. If it’s more comprehensive than initially went on, we’ll ask for a revised site plan otherwise we would approve it as a modification to the site plan as a diminimus modification.
Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we refer this application back to the Department of Technical Services for review.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated for review and approval.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated amended.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

*



*



*
RESOLUTION 

PB 2019-9  a.
Application of New York Presbyterian Hudson Valley Hospital Center for Amended Site Development Plan approval for the installation of a 408 sq. ft. temporary trailer to house an MRI unit while one of the existing MRI units in the hospital is upgraded for property located at 1980 Crompond Road as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Jeffrey H. Berman, R.A. latest revision dated March 20, 2019 (See prior PB 23-04)

Mr. Omar Tejada stated good evening members of the board. We were hoping to learn that after your review we would receive an approval to go ahead and place the trailer on campus.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked can I ask a question? Is there any state approval required to have that MRI there?

Mr. Tejada responded the Department of Health will be inspecting that unit.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked prior to it becoming operational.

Mr. Tejada responded correct.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 15-19.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, you’ll be getting a copy of this resolution in the mail, generally just standard advisory conditions. We will require the posting of a security to guarantee that everything goes according to plan and that security can be returned to you after the completion of the project but mainly one of the things we’re interested in is that this temporary MRI unit is truly temporary; only goes up when the other one goes out of service and goes away when the one is upgraded. But you’ll get a copy of this in the mail.

Mr. Tejada stated thank you.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated this is the site plan approval still requires to file and obtain a building permit which is being worked on with your departments and our office of Code Enforcement.

Mr. Robert Foley stated maybe it’s in the conditions. Is it one year or is it going to go beyond one year?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked how long is temporary?

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think we asked – condition 2.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they’d have to get a permit within a year and it can only go up for 30 days…

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated what we’re working with is – it’s not technically a temporary structure. It’s being designed as a permanent feature. There’s going to be modifications to access, into and out of the building, it’s going to be heated, etc. What we’re saying is that it’s temporary in nature as to when the main building is renovated and the main MRI is repaired then that improvement is going to be removed and the trailer, etc is going to be removed from the site and restored to pre-existing conditions.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but that MRI unit could be out there longer than a year if it had to be.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated if it had to be, correct.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it’s not taking up any parking spaces or anything?

Mr. Tejada responded absolutely not.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s a busy area of the hospital in the back.

Mr. Tejada stated it is. It’s part of the reason why we would like to provide the opportunity for patient care to continue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions?

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Tejada stated thank you.

*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED)

PB 2019-3  a.
Public Hearing - Application of Andrew Young and Susan Todd for a Special Permit for an accessory apartment in an existing accessory building located at 48 Pond Meadow Road as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Todd Young Residence” prepared by James J. Moorhead, R.A. dated February 19, 2019.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick introduced himself and stated I represent Susan Todd and Andrew Young. I understand and reviewed myself the memo from the Code Enforcement Officer which seems to address some of the zoning issues that had been raised during the various public meetings that have been held. We would respectfully submit that now that that’s been established and the board is bound by the determinations of the Code Enforcement Officer that we can move ahead and perhaps get a vote on this. We respectfully submit that the special permit’s appropriate in this situation. There’s going to be really no impact on the neighbors. It’s at the end of a lengthy private road as the board saw during its inspection. It’s barely visible, at least in the summer, from the one neighbor who is adjacent to it. The town’s Master Plan strongly encourages the approval of accessory apartments. Also, suggests that the process be streamlined. We’ve been before the board a number of times and we’re anxious to move forward and get a decision. There are neighbors who are opposed but we respectfully submit that their objections really aren’t arising to the level that makes them contrary to the spirit of both the accessory apartment section and the special permit section of the code. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing. If there are any people in the audience who wish to comment either for or against, please come up. State your name and your residence.

Mr. Wai Man Chin introduced himself and stated I live at 42 Pond Meadow Road. I’m the direct neighbor to the Todd and Young’s. I know this board had a site visit a few weeks back so forth and so on. This board is not bound by Code Enforcement also. I would like to say that there are many issues on whoever gave the C of O to them back in the ‘90s for the supposedly accessory structure. To me it’s an accessory house. It’s a very large parcel. Why did he give a C of O without addressing the dome house? That is something that I think this board should find out before Mr. Martin Rogers even says that it’s correct because only the Zoning Board has the right to make an accessory structure on a house that was built afterwards from another house behind it. Again, I think this would set a precedence throughout that two houses on the same parcels. This is not a small house. This house is probably bigger than most regular houses around the neighborhood over there. It’s closer to about 2,000 square feet even though they took out the last dome. I think that the board should actually ask Code Enforcement and find out why was this house was given the C of O at that time without finding out what we do with the first structure which was the main house and the only house on that parcel. Like I say, I’ve been on the Zoning Board for 30 years and I’ve never seen this happen before. We’ve had structures where people asked for accessory structures but most of those structures were built prior to zoning before 1951 and when it was built prior to 1951 we gave them a variance but some of them were too high in height and we had them actually reduce the height from 18 feet down to 14 feet what is required for accessory structures. I think there’s a lot to do on this board’s end before they even give any kind of commitment to it. That’s all I have to say.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you. Is there anyone else here who wants to make a comment?

Mr. Andrew Young introduced himself and stated the property owner along with Susan. Just wanted to say that from the beginning of this process Susan and I have followed the direction of the town in terms of what our plans were, what they wanted us to do to comply. So every step of the way we have tried to adhere to the instructions of the town and our understanding is that those instructions were followed and the town issued what was appropriate based on all of those instructions. We feel that we’ve held up our end of the bargain in terms of what we have done with the property. All of the square footage has all been accurately measured and submitted. There shouldn’t be any questions about what that actually is and most of you saw the space with your own eyes. We’d just like to say to our neighbors also that it is our intention only to have someone living in there that we would like to have living next door to us because they are going to be our closest neighbors. We have every intention of continuing to contribute to the maintenance of our road which is probably the biggest issue in the neighborhood that we live in is that we have a private road and it’s dependent on all of us getting together and contributing to that, whether it be about the snow plowing or the tree removal or adding new compound to the road, or whatever. We’ve always been active supporters of that. We have every intention to continue to do that. We want to bring in somebody that is a good neighbor and we are simply asking for permission to do this so that we can continue to afford to live where we live on that property. We have a child in college. We have another daughter with special needs in a private school. We’re looking for ways to continue to be neighbors to our neighbors on this road and we feel should be within our rights to do so that we can continue to live there. Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anyone else?

Ms. Susan Todd introduced herself and stated the owner with Andy on Pond Meadow Road. I think that you have in front of you reports from your own town from the town staff, from the employees of the town that work for the Town of Cortlandt that are telling you there is no need for a variance for this. This is perfectly legal. This is within the rights of our property to have this accessory apartment. On the site visit people came in, first thing they said was: “well I’ll take it.” People are looking for affordable housing in this town. I will be just shocked if this is not approved. This is a really good rental for people in the Town of Cortlandt. This is a priority in our town. There’s absolutely no reason for you to say no to this. We’ve been working hard. We’ve done everything the town has said to do. We’ve had to just go on and on with this. It’s just really I think time to give us a vote of yes for approval on this and to move on, hopefully to approve more affordable housing in the Town of Cortlandt. I also say it is not 2,000 square feet. It is 1,700 square feet. If you’re going to go back and look into the 1990s and like re-review Code Enforcement decisions and town planning decisions that were made back then and try to turn them over. I mean come on. This was approved. This is real. This is fine. Please think about approving this to show that you are listening to your advisors in the town. Thank you.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked Mr. Brodnick, help me get over this one issue. When this was approved as an accessory it was approved as a studio and a guest bedroom not as an accessory apartment.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick responded that’s correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked now you want it as an accessory apartment. How do I make that connection?

Mr. Andrew Brodnick responded the connection is…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m not saying it was approved and I’m saying yes it was approved. The town says it was approved; studio and a guest bedroom. That’s not a rental. That’s a guest bedroom. It’s you or I going there and staying there. So how do I make the leap that it was approved as an accessory apartment back then?

Mr. Andrew Brodnick responded oh no we’re not taking the position that it was approved as an accessory apartment at that point. What the Code Enforcement Officer held was is that it was approved as an accessory building and therefore a Certificate of Occupancy was issued as such so therefore there’s no reason to go back and address the issues of the side yard or the height. If it were previously approved it wouldn’t have to be before the board. It was previously approved for use as a bedroom therefore it has a bathroom but that’s why we’re here tonight and our position is that we’ve fulfilled all the requirements of the accessory apartment statute and the special permit statute and we’re entitled now to obtain approval for the unit or the accessory building to be an accessory apartment. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked because it’s higher than it should be and they’ve approved it before then it’s okay for it to remain higher than it should be as an accessory unit?

Mr. Andrew Brodnick responded that’s not what I said. It’s the Code Enforcement Officer’s opinion that because there’s a Certificate of Occupancy as an accessory structure. We’re properly before the board now seeking an approval for it to be an accessory apartment. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated for a special permit.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated special permit, yes. The board is bound by the Code Enforcement Officer’s determination. It is as was mentioned at the work session by a gentleman, I didn’t see who was speaking…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated he was the town attorney.

Mr. Andrew Brodnick stated the town attorney, there you go, that in fact the Planning Board is obligated to follow the opinion of the Code Enforcement Officer. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if there’s no comment from the floor, then people on the board make your comments at this point. Are there any specific comments that you want to make for or against this application?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I’m troubled by the taking a house that was the main house, turning it into an accessory structure that is non-conforming essentially and now we’re sort of doing worse on that by turning it into an accessory apartment. I hear what you’re saying. I understand it got approved and it mainly got approved because it was pre-1979 as his memo points out. 

Mr. Andrew Brodnick asked when you say worse, respectfully, the structure’s there. If we were to approve it now, the structure is going to remain there. I would respectfully submit it’s not worse it’s improving a situation by adding to the accessory or to the house in stock for low income. So it’s not as if you’re approving something that you have to turn up your nose at it’s something that the Master Plan and the code encourages.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the part that bothers me is more that you can sort of retrofit your property in that way but the part that then I can accept a little bit more is because it was pre-1979 and that appears to be why he is making that judgment on it. If it happened today it probably wouldn’t be approved in the same way. Anyway, I think it’s a pretty messy situation. That’s what I think. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think the Code Enforcement Director’s memo speaks for itself. I understand what Jeff’s saying and Steve but it seems like we’re within – they are within the code and Mr. Rogers has made a statement. 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’d like to say something. In 1979, the dome house was the only house on that property. It wasn’t approved as an accessory structure, supposedly, until 1999. The house was the main house and the only house until 1990 something when they built the second house. So where are we getting that 1979 that it was already an accessory structure. Something’s wrong here. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we weren’t saying that. We’re saying that it already was an existing structure at that point…

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated an existing but not an accessory structure. It’s the main, only structure. The only structure there.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but he’s basing his opinion on that, that it was existing prior to 1979.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated then he’s in error on that. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated he speaks for the Zoning Board.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m just saying that whoever gave the C of O back then didn’t know what he was doing for somehow they got a C of O, and only the Zoning Board has the right to determine accessory structures for that type back then even. Something is definitely not right from what the statements are made by Mr. Rogers over here because…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated he’s the determining body.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated he’s determining, he also has the power to rescind that C of O if the previous Code Enforcement person gave it erroneously.

Mr. Robert Foley asked how do we know?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated perhaps he has that power but …

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated why was a C of O given without being addressed for all these years, for all these years?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated apparently he considered that and he made his decision. 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated he should have made some other decisions also.

Mr. Robert Foley stated his opening line in his memo: “the following is the relevant history of the town records.”

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated town records, fine, but the town records – the dome house was the only structure there until 1990 something. I know. I live next door to it. I’m the only house next to it and that was the only house except for a small bungalow down by the pond which is on that property. As a matter of fact, one time Dr. Brenner had a person renting that little bungalow down there. He started a fire and the Fire Department had to use my driveway as an area to pump water all the way down to the pond over there because they couldn’t get down to that area with a fire department truck. That’s a long time ago.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s past and it seems like this has been examined and re-examined.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I think it’s setting a precedence when you have two houses, not just an accessory structure, it’s two houses on the same parcel. And I think it would set a precedence throughout zoning, not only in this town but throughout the country. Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked were you going to say something? No, okay. Are there any other comments regarding this application?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we should have a resolution for you by July 23rd but I think in fact that the board probably could vote right at this point. I think we’ve pretty much made up our minds whether we’re going to go with this or not.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I think you need to direct staff to prepare a resolution for the July 23rd meeting. We haven’t been down this path before but I will prepare whatever resolution you direct me to.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m saying we should have a resolution for the 23rd but I think there needs to be some sense on where the board is on this, right?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you get a resolution and we either vote it up or down. That’s what happens.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I will be preparing an approving resolution for the July 23rd meeting.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and then we’ll vote.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’ll vote on the 23rd.

Mr. Robert Foley asked does that have to be part of the second motion?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well sometimes you close the public hearing and you direct staff to prepare a resolution.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’ll amend my motion to direct staff to prepare a resolution and we’ll vote on it at the next meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
*



*



*

OLD BUSINESS 
PB 6-15     a.
Application of Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit to reuse the seven existing buildings located at the former Hudson Institute property to provide a 92 bed private residential treatment program for individuals who are recovering from chemical dependency on a 20.83 acre property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Road as shown on a 7 page set of drawings entitled “Hudson Ridge Wellness Center” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated December 4, 2018.

Mr. Bob Davis introduced himself and stated the attorney for the applicant. Since we’ve not appeared before you since last January I would like to review with you for about ten minutes or so what’s transpired over the last few months because it’s been rather significant and substantial. First you’ll recall that at the December meeting, our Hydro-geologist gave a PowerPoint presentation regarding the extensive well pump testing that we did last August which clearly demonstrated that the proposed use will have no significant adverse impact on offsite wells. The town’s hydro-geologist agreed with that fact. Then at the January 8th meeting our traffic consultant gave his PowerPoint presentation with respect to traffic matters including the substantial mitigation measures we’ve incorporated into the application which again, demonstrate that the proposed use will have no significant adverse impact on traffic. While the town’s consultant at that meeting raised some relatively minor technical matters, a number of which had actually already been addressed and the rest of which had been subsequently addressed, he certainly has not disagreed at all with the basic premise that there will be no significant adverse traffic impacts. Then on January 10th in response to the January 3rd submission of the neighbor’s council, we submitted a very detailed analysis under the SEQRA regulations which addressed the SEQRA criteria for making a determination of significance and employing those criteria we did demonstrate that the proposed action again will have no significant adverse environmental impacts and that therefore in our view we’re entitled to a negative declaration or at least a conditioned negative declaration under SEQRA. On January 25th, we received the two approvals that the use requires from the County Health Department. Number one we got the approval for the water supply system which was based upon and incorporated at the Health Department’s prior approval of the applicant’s water demand calculations which accordingly were incorporated in our well pump testing program. And number two, we obtained approval of our state-of-the-art septic system which will replace most of the existing system and be much more environmentally friendly. Then on February 5th we responded to another letter of the neighbor’s council dated February 1st and we addressed what in our opinion represented some spurious arguments intended at that point to further obstruct the application. After seeing only that we had demonstrated a lack of environmental impacts. But the focal point of that submission of the other council was the report of the neighbor’s new hydrogeological consultant critiquing our well pump test protocol which had been approved, of course, by the town staff and its hydrogeological consultant. So on February 26th, our consultant submitted their detailed report refuting each and every one of the neighbor’s new consultant’s comments and to [butt race] that, on March 6th we submitted an additional report from our consultant confirming that as conditions of approval we’ve agreed to conduct an extensive post-approval well monitoring program with respect to off-site wells, and in addition, we’ll monitor and submit monthly operation reports of water usage to the County Health Department and the town. In response to that, on April 11th, the town’s hydrogeological consultant submitted his report discussing his review of the neighbor’s consultant’s report and our two responses. And the town’s consultant once again confirmed and agreed with our reports and found no merits at all to the comments of the neighbor’s consultant. Then on February 22nd, the town’s traffic consultant submitted a report updating his comments from the January meeting on our December submission, and again, they were largely technical and non environmental in nature. Significantly he did find that our daily trip estimates were acceptable and that they would not have a significant impact on any of the area intersections which had been focused on. So on March 21st, we responded to the traffic consultant’s February comments. We received his follow up comments on April 15th. We responded with our final response to him on April 25th and he subsequently advised our traffic consultant that he’s satisfied with our final responses on all the traffic issues. Then significantly, on March 18th, to [butt race] our SEQRA analysis that we had submitted in January that I had mentioned demonstrating non-significance under the SEQRA criteria, we submitted a list of no less than 54 stipulated mitigative conditions of approval which we’ve incorporated in our application and which in fact in our view ensure that there will be no significant adverse environmental impacts caused by the proposed specialty hospital. Back at the January meeting, the board suggested that since this has been such a long process with so many submissions, in order to accommodate a more efficient review by the board and the public, perhaps we should consolidate those submissions in a more user-friendly fashion, and we’ve done just that. On March 28th we submitted a voluminous four-volume set of our prior submissions with a fully updated environmental analysis of that we had originally submitted in July of 2015. Those volumes include our very strong SEQRA significance analysis that I had mentioned as well as the 54 stipulated conditions I mentioned and all of the items which were submitted over the last few years including detailed responses to every single public comment that we’ve received since July of 2015. Going back to the February submission of the neighbor’s council they raised and that for the very first time, the issue of whether the proposed use actually constitutes a permitted hospital and nursing home use under the town zoning code. That issue was raised for the very first time by anyone some four years after extensive public review has been going before the Town Board, the Planning Board, the Zoning Board, which even included two litigations. As a result, at the February meeting, the Planning Board asked for advice on that threshold issue even though we’re a long ways past the threshold of this matter. So as a result, on March 21st, speaking of Code Enforcement Officer decisions, the Code Enforcement Officer rendered a memo to the board stating what in our view is his patently erroneous opinion that the proposed specialty hospital is not in fact a permitted hospital and he based that on his demonstrably false premise that the use is primarily custodial care rather than medical care. And we completely refuted that erroneous opinion in our comprehensive submission of April 23rd which you now have which is accompanied by the reports of our two expert hospital consultants as well as the overwhelming facts and applicable laws and regulations. There can be no legitimate question, make no mistake, there can be no legitimate question whatsoever that the primary purpose of the proposed specialty hospital is the medical and healthcare treatment of those suffering from the disease of addiction. And putting aside, just for a moment, the inarguable facts and numerous legal grounds that we explained in our April 23rd submission which demonstrate that this is a permitted hospital. Perhaps first and foremost for your board’s consideration, keep in mind as we go forward, it’s a matter of veritable common sense. We have a main hospital building which was built, designed and used for some 30 years for the very purpose of the same type of addiction treatment hospital for which the applicant will use it. It’s currently configured with hospital rooms and offices and after renovation it will continue to be so configured. It’ll be occupied by doctors, nurses, psychologists and other medical and behavioral health professionals. Indeed, at the startup as we set forth since July 2015 there will be 42 such healthcare professionals to serve the projected initial patient population of 42. Indeed, there’ll be some 76 staff initially to serve those initial 42 patients which hardly seems like custodial care. The hospital type rooms in the building will be occupied by those patients who are suffering from a disease for which they will be treated by the healthcare professionals on site. The ancillary buildings on site will be used for the same purpose. The operation will be strictly regulated as a medical facility treating substance abuse issues under the state mental hygiene law and will require a licensure there under by the state Office of Alcohol and Substance Abuse Services which is known as OASIS. By the way patient medical insurance will be accepted. Obviously this is a medical use not merely custodial care. Accordingly we requested in our April submission on this issue that in consultation with town attorney Wood, the Code Enforcement Officer, in light of the many dispositive legal and factual matters of which he was apparently unaware or misunderstood or perhaps disregarded, changed his opinion accordingly. However, on May 16th the Code Enforcement Officer essentially doubled down and he issued a second memo declining to change his prior opinion. In fact he added a second incorrect determination that the state road frontage variance we require is a use variance not an area variance. His second memo completely failed to address any of the numerous points we made in our April 23rd submission. And I don’t say this lightly but in 40 years of practicing zoning law which unfortunately is all I do I’ve never seen a more egregiously wrongful determination incorrect determination I should say. It’s beyond my comprehension that the Code Enforcement Officer has ignored the overwhelming facts in law to the contrary and maintained that erroneous position but we’ll be refuting that latest submission shortly and you’ll get a copy of that. Further, his comment on the frontage variance is barred as a matter of law. You may not be aware but the Zoning Board made a determination in March 2017 some two years ago that the variance is an area variance. Notwithstanding that the Code Enforcement Officer asserts that the board lacked jurisdiction to do that which he has no authority to make, the state town law, as you’re probably aware of, provides on an application for a special permit or site plan both of which we have here, the applicant can go directly to the Zoning Board without the necessity of a determination by the Code Enforcement Officer or an appeal and seek a variance such as the frontage variance in this case. The Code Enforcement Officer’s statement that the Zoning Board’s determination on that variance issue was not final is also incorrect. The court’s dismissal of the neighbor’s article 78 proceeding which challenged that determination of the Zoning Board which the neighbor’s had requested be made was not based on the fact that the issue of the area variance was not finally determined by the Zoning Board which it was but only that the neighbor’s appeal was premature because they have to wait to appeal until the board actually determines whether or not to issue the variance which the board is waiting to do pending your board’s determination under SEQRA as you know. Since the Zoning Board ruled two years ago on that issue, the Supreme Court of Westchester County as well as the Appellate Division Second Department which are the courts that govern us, in other cases have both ruled that a variance from a state road frontage requirement is an area variance not a use variance. The Code Enforcement Officer is also bound by those rulings as is this board. In short, we’ve submitted an appeal to the Zoning Board from the Code Enforcement Officer’s erroneous determinations and we’ll be appearing before the Zoning Board for the first time at its June meeting in a couple of weeks. The facts in law are indisputable on this issue and his determination cannot and will not stand. In conclusion, at this juncture, we think we’ve done everything that your board, the town, the town staff have requested of us and based on the substantial records and proceedings to date, which we think have clearly demonstrated overwhelmingly that the proposed use will not have any significant adverse environmental impact, we would ask that the board next proceed with the rendering of a negative declaration or at least a condition negative declaration under SEQRA either of which could incorporate the 54 conditions we’ve put before you which are mitigative of any possible potential environmental impact in order that the process may move forward. Thank for listening. 
Mr. Steven Kessler stated 14 minutes, but okay. Are you saying that because you’re providing medical care it is therefore a hospital?

Mr. Bob Davis responded it’s more complex than that Mr. Kessler and we’ve set it forth at length. In a nutshell, it’s not merely because we provide medical care. Your zoning ordinance has definitional provisions for undefined terms. Hospital is an undefined term in your zoning ordinance. The zoning ordinance, as we explained at length, and again I don’t want to get into too much esoteric because this is the province of the Zoning Board not your board, but your ordinance primarily uses for non-residential uses what they call the SIC manual, it’s the federal manual that divides certain industries. It’s actually an economic document not a zoning document, but in chapter 83 of that which is defined as health services it specifically lists rehabilitation hospital so for alcohol, drug-related substance abuse and several different categories that we fall under. So that’s the primary definition. There’s also the basic dictionary definition which we’ve cited which your ordinance also speaks to. There’s also definitions under the building code. The Building Inspector mistakenly gets into use and occupancy classifications under the code which have nothing to do with permitted uses but the definitions which we recited at length and a million other things we recited in at length in our 40 page April submission which I commend to your attention, I’m sure you’ve read it several times in order to sleep at night…
Mr. Steven Kessler stated I was waiting for the movie really.

Mr. Bob Davis stated it will be coming. I’ll be playing the cameo role in that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but you also say it was a hospital before and because you’re using it again, because you’re using that facility therefore it’s a hospital.

Mr. Bob Davis responded no, I’m not saying that. I’m just saying that that’s part of it. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated if look at hospitals and make it into condos.

Mr. Bob Davis stated we’re not making it into condos.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I understand but I’m just saying just because it was a hospital before you’re using it doesn’t mean it’s still a hospital.

Mr. Bob Davis stated not in it of itself no but what does make it a hospital is what we’re actually using it for and if you look at exhibits 2 and 3 for example of that large document you just held up where you will read the literature of the hospital consultants with whom we are working they outline for you in depth the way in which these patients will be treated. As I pointed out there’s going to be doctors there, nurses there, psychologists there, social workers there, technicians there, all performing medical treatment on what is defined in every piece of medical literature that governs now a disease which is substance abuse…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked are you familiar with companies like Baymark and Clean Slate?

Mr. Bob Davis responded no I’m not.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated they perform services for addicted people.

Mr. Bob Davis stated I can only say what services are being performed here and I can only say that we’ve given you the…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I say that because my understanding is they do things similar to you but I don’t think they call themselves hospitals.

Mr. Bob Davis stated the hospital definition -- we’re talking about a definition under your zoning code. Your zoning code doesn’t define hospital or nursing home. It says you look to the definitions, primarily, you look at other things as well but primarily to the SIC manual which specifically lists these types of uses. The Building Inspector, the Code Enforcement Officer based his entire premise for his finding which he repeated over and again on the fact that what we are providing is not primarily medical care which if it was in his view it would be a hospital. He says we’re providing only custodial care. Custodial care is a defined phrase in the various regulations and it has to do with helping people take a shower or make their food, non-medical care. The primary – that’s correct because that can be done by people that have no medical degree or licensure, that type of activity. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated custodial care would have physical therapists, occupational therapists, that’s medical care.

Mr. Bob Davis stated it depends on what type of facility you’re at. Again, I’m not dealing in hypothetical situations here. I’m dealing with what we will do. We are required to have a Medical Director. We are required to have licensed health professionals administering to the people there. These are people that are – this is not a sober living home which I’ve gotten approved in other places where people live more or less in a residential environment and there are no doctors there, there are no…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that’s what OASIS requires are those things.

Mr. Bob Davis stated correct for this particular use. OASIS has different types of facilities, as you know, with different types of regulations. This is a part 820 facility and if you read Mr. Cicero’s report or Mr. Ross Calvin’s report both of whom we’re working with they outline the fact that the primary use of this proposed facility will be medical care under your zoning code that constitutes a hospital or you can feel free also to call it a nursing home because they’re both equally permitted. But clearly the primary use is medical care not custodial care. That’s outlined by the expert reports and to me those…
Mr. Steven Kessler stated medical care, and I agree it’s a zoning issue, but medical care doesn’t necessarily equal hospital is all I’m saying.

Mr. Bob Davis stated it’s based on what your zoning code provides. We’re not talking the outside world, what’s a hospital somewhere else, we’re talking about what’s permitted under your zoning code. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and we have a decision from zoning, from our Code Enforcement saying it’s not. Now you’re appealing that to the Zoning Board.

Mr. Bob Davis stated we are and you also have the wrongful decision of him on the area variance which he’s wrong on six ways from Sunday.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but we’re here for the last application, three applications ago and they said we’re bound by what the Code Enforcement says.

Mr. Bob Davis stated well temporarily you are but I’m telling you, you won’t be a couple of months from now.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated okay, good luck.

Mr. Bob Davis stated thank you.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

PB 2019-1  b.
Application of Gas Land Petroleum, Inc. for the property of MF Point, LLC c/o Frank Righetti, for Site Development Plan approval, Tree Removal and Wetland Permits and a Special Permit for a gas station with a canopy and a convenience store located on an approximately 1 acre parcel of property at 2051 & 2053 E. Main St. (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 19 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan-Gasland Cortlandt” prepared by Chazen Engineering latest revision dated May 22, 2019 (see prior PB’s 16-04, 24-05 & 13-10)

Mr. David Steinmetz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the board, David Steinmetz from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz here representing Gasland. Representatives of my client and our entire development team are here. We are not here tonight to make a presentation. We have submitted materials to you. Your board did conduct a rather extensive site inspection this past weekend. We’re happy to answer any questions and cover any ground that you wish. There were some letters that were submitted, and Chris we appreciate the fact that you’ve been forwarding us as they’ve come in. There were some very important correspondence that the board has received, not the least of which was a rather supportive letter from the local chamber of commerce indicating the value of having this site restored, cleaned up and put to an appropriate productive use. Having said that Madame Chairman, we’re primarily here because we would like to chart toward the scheduling of a public hearing. I’m quite well aware of your board’s protocol that you don’t like to close public hearings during the summer months. However I am here on behalf of our team to request that you consider opening the public hearing at your July meeting. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know whether there were any particular objections to that opening it on the end of July session but again, people very often are away and they can’t attend these meetings and they get very angry if things are happening and they’re not here. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated totally understand. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’d like to have AKRF our traffic consultant and the applicant’s traffic consultant come to the July 23rd meeting and have a discussion for the board’s edification on traffic.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated a presentation by the applicant’s traffic consultant followed by a Q&A for the board with our consultant, their consultant to give the residents and the surrounding communities the opportunity to really digest and understand the traffic implications with this project because that seems to be the hot button topic.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked who addressed the onsite circulation? That’s you?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded we look at it within our site plan review and it’s referred over to our Fire Advisory Board and our Fire Inspector and also our traffic consultant…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked will we be able to discuss that as well?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded yes we’ll have a memo for you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Marissa from AKRF can discuss that, she can discuss internal circulation as well.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and we also set a site visit; we’re going to do some soil testing?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded correct.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we’re going to be supplying you with a phase I report.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked when we were on the site visit I think we were looking at plans that had some adjustments in red marker to the entrance right off  Parkway, is that right?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded, yes we explained to you where that curb cut would be located and obviously at that July meeting, if all the traffic consultants are present and Dr. Grealy obviously from our team will be present, we’re happy to walk the board and whatever members of the public are present through our circulation, our curb cuts where the restricted movements are. As you recall Mr. Kimmerling that was a restricted movement so that there would be no left inbound movements at that location. No right turns out, excuse me.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked this plan does not reflect that right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded one of the questions is, is it moves slightly closer to Route 6.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated right, at the site visit you said you moved the entrance from Parkway toward Route 6.

Mr. Lapine stated the current plan that you have right now doesn’t reflect that. The current plan that you do have reflects that it’s a single means of ingress only.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated but we would want to see a plan that hasn’t moved. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and the reason why you’re moving it?

Mr. Lapine responded the intent is to try and preserve an existing tree in the right-of-way.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated oh I thought that tree was in the way, that big tree that’s there…

Mr. Lapine responded we’re going to try to shift it to preserve it and the monuments, wherever the existing driveway ends up we…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated between now and July you will receive something from us specifically regarding Parkway.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to refer this back.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated understood, however you would like us here at your July meeting with our traffic consultant.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated my understanding is there’s a report done by your consultant, it was commented on by our consultant and then your consultant will respond to that. I don’t think we’ll try to have our consultant necessarily respond. Their response hopefully will be at the 23rd because then it never ends with the memos going back-and-forth. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated just so that the record is clear for the public, that meeting is not your normal meeting night. That meeting is July 23rd. And you will be conducting your work session and your regular meeting on the same night.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and it’s not a public hearing on that evening.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated understood. Thank you for clarifying that.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and the meeting starts as soon as the work session ends.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it was duly noted on this agenda so it’s going to be duly noted on the next one too.

Mr. Michael Cunningham stated also for the record I received an email this afternoon from Lino Sciarretta, Esq. who purports to represent the opposition to this project. He wanted to make sure his email, letter and pictures get included in the record which they will and also issue my own memorandum in response to what he wrote.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so the email you got Mike just came in, it’s not in our packet?

Mr. Michael Cunningham responded it came in at 4 o’clock.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we have nothing further. If you have any questions otherwise we will see you on the 23rd and we look forward to focusing on probably what is the most important issue which is traffic and circulation. We will be ready to do that. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we refer this back.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated be well. See you in July.
PB 2018-23 c.
Application of Mahlab Family Realty, LLC for Preliminary Plat approval and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for a proposed 3 lot major subdivision of an approximately 25 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Teatown Road, approximately 5,000 feet east of Quaker Ridge Road, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary Plat” latest revision dated November 14, 2018 and on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Existing Tree Survey” latest revision dated April 8, 2019 both prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated good evening.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated now that everyone has had a chance to go over all of the trees on the – we did have a site walk. I think at this point we’ve made every possible plan in response that you’ve asked for. I’d like to request that we open – that we set a public hearing for this project. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any comments to be made by the board before we go ahead and do that?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated nothing remarkable at the site walk really. It’s very difficult to find the place and wear socks next time.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and we only walked a 100 feet.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated with respect to Mr. Kimmerling’s question at the work session, those sort of dark areas are the only areas where any improvements are proposed to Teatown Road so it does not go the entire length of the property. It’s more or less at the driveway entrances.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated and the concern was if there was any proposed tree removal associated with the widening of Teatown Road.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because that road is on our list of historic roads so the character of the road – it may make sense from a traffic perspective to widen the road but we have to balance that with the character of the road which I think the limited amount of widening that is proposed is an attempt to help protect the character.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it’s quite rural there, but two cars can pass.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated barely.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated if you put your side view mirrors in.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated other issue is the neighbor here has raised some concerns with respect to drainage and runoff and then the neighbors across the street have raised some concerns with their well which I believe we discussed at the work session and I think the public hearing can proceed while those are further analyzed if need be. And then the other issue has to do with the conservation value of the oversized lot 3 which is approximately 21 acres in size. It includes the body of water and steep slopes over here. We discussed that a little bit at the work session. I don’t think we reached any agreements but I do think in some form we want to see the majority of that property protected. And I think your position is it’s just going to be protected. I’m not sure the Planning Board agrees. But we would like to get some comment from the public and other agencies as we go through the public hearing process.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it’s important. I just want to let everyone know that this owner had been trying to make a deal with Land Trust and whatever and we don’t want the Planning Board to start taking their side in this matter because it’s a business deal. It’s economics.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the Planning Board is looking at this as a normal three-lot subdivision with significant environmental concerns that need to be protected. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated could be a condition of approval that it’s protected.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it would be better if my client agreed to any sort of conservation of the back lot.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated sure. But there’s money involved so whether that can be agreed upon is something else.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated essentially we don’t want the Land Trust to be co-acting members of the Planning Board in helping to reduce the value of the property.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no we totally understand but at the same time we may want to protect that land as a Planning Board having nothing to do with Land Trust.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it’s for sale.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I think Chris’s point is that’s something we’re thinking about.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated it’s protection of the head wars of Indian brook and that’s the environmental constraint that the board is weighing.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated like I say it’s for sale. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated it doesn’t always end up that way though but the other thing to point out is the public hearing is going to not be closed at the next meeting as well because it’s summer. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I would think that’s fair. I think it’s fair to have it in July but also I think it’s fair not to close it in July.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we would also like for you to opine at the July meeting to the two questions that were outlined by Mr. Kehoe, first being the impacts of storm water runoff to the adjacent neighbors, further elaborate upon your design on your best management practices being proposed and then also to opine on whether or not there’s any adverse impacts to adjacent wells, residential wells.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded we’ll submit a report on both those issues, separate report, yes. Did you say the next meeting is not until July 23rd?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes. There’s no August meeting so they pushed the meeting in July back and they have their normal meeting in September. 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated we’d appreciate a public hearing July 23rd. 

Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair I move that we schedule a public hearing for July 23rd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated thank you. Good night.

*



*



*

NEW BUSINESS 
PB 2019-12 a.
Application of Brenda Timm for re-approval of an existing accessory apartment in an accessory structure located at 176 Furnace Dock Road.

Ms. Brenda Timm stated I’m not really sure what I need to say but my name is Brenda Timm. I purchased a home that has an accessory apartment over the garage. The garage was built in mid-1990s with the accessory apartment in there. Everything at the time was approved. It has COs and since I purchased the house, within the last year I wanted to renew the special permit for use for that apartment.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’ll get a review memo. I guess Mike set a public hearing for the next meeting but you’ll also get a review memo. We will go over all the building permits and Certificates of Occupancy and decision and orders that were issued. One thing that we do need to do is we need to do an inspection to confirm that the interior conforms with the Certificate of Occupancy. I will be in touch. I’m not an inspector. I’ll probably come but we’ll bring someone from the Code Office as well, at your convenience.

Ms. Brenda Timm stated Ken Hoch was there within the last year so he had been out to the property already.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there are not going to be any problems. We just have to keep this board informed.

Ms. Brenda Timm stated okay, that’s fine. Nothing’s been changed in it since I’ve bought it. It’s in the same condition.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we refer this back to staff and schedule a public hearing for July 23rd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Ms. Brenda Timm asked will there be a resolution at that meeting?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s possible. We don’t expect much controversy although sometimes we’ve been burned on accessory apartments before. I can have a resolution if that’s okay.

Ms. Brenda Timm stated thank you.

PB 2019-13 b.
Application of MCAS Roofing & Contracting for the renewal of a Special Permit for a Specialty Trade Contractor and for Amended Site Plan approval for an approximately 1,160 sq. ft. storage shed located at 2006 Albany Post Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Amended Site Plan for MCAS Roofing and Contracting, Inc.” prepared by Joseph C. Riina, P.E. dated May 21, 2019 (see prior PB 4-16).

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I did discuss this with the applicant. He apologizes. He was unable to attend. I did explain to him that it would be referred back for a review memo. We talked about it briefly at the work session. It’s a renewal of the permit and for a larger storage garage in the back. I believe that it meets all of its required area setbacks but that’s one of the thing we’ll confirm in the review memo.
Mr. Michael Preziosi stated correct.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated I personally would like to see the property. I don’t want to hold things up but it seems like a really large structure on a really narrow lot. I don’t know. 
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s nothing wrong – 

Mr. George Kimmerling asked wait for the memo?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll do a review memo and then what you can do is you can schedule a site inspection and then a resolution right away. So we can do a site inspection.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated I just didn’t want to hold it up. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated a site inspection might not be bad because there’s a lot of stuff back there which will also show one of the necessities of why he needs a bigger garage.

Mr. Robert Foley asked would that site inspection be before the end of the summer?

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked do you want to do the site inspection right away or do you want to wait for the review memo?

Mr. George Kimmerling responded whatever the standard procedure is I’m fine with that. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked would you want to do it closer to the meeting?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think we should just do it normally. Wait for the review memo to come out, get back on the agenda and then schedule a site inspection.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it would be more likely August or September. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff for a review memo.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

*



*



*

ADJOURNMENT

Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair it’s 8:14 p.m., we’re adjourned.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JULY 23, 2019
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